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Herongate and Ingrave Parish Council Annual Report 2016-2017 

Looking back over the past year it seems the 

residents of Herongate & Ingrave have had to be very 

patient, waiting for decisions on the Local 

Development Plan, Lower Thames Crossing, outcome 

and effects of a Brexit vote. Still no absolute 

decisions have been made and the Brexit strategy 

debate rages on. 

Amidst all this the Parish Council continued with their 

remit of managing a budget for the residents, 

providing services like grass cutting and pond 

maintenance - despite stringent financial restraints 

set by Brentwood Borough Council. 

The Parish Council is made up of volunteers, who give 

their time and energy to attend monthly meetings, 

following up issues that affect this area, and working 

with their neighbours to sustain a healthy, pleasant 

neighbourhood. 

THANK YOUs.., GOODBYEséAND HELLOsé 

I would like to personally thank all the Councillors for 

their dedication and hard work during the year.  

In particular, I thank Theresa Grainger, our Parish 

Clerk, for her work in supporting the Chair and 

Councillors throughout this year. 

 Also, special thanks to David Tooke-Kirby, 

Responsible Financial Officer, for keeping our 

accounts regulated, producing valuable financial 

advice, attending over and above the expected 

number of public meetings for the many years he has 

been our RFO. David has recently moved away from 

Ingrave to the south coast, so resigned in April. On 

behalf of all the Councillors, I wish David and his wife 

Ann a long and fulfilled life in their new home.  

In 2017 our long standing Essex County Councillor, 

Roger Hirst, stepped down from this office as he is 

now Police & Crime Commissioner. The Parish Council 

has been fortunate to have had a committed 

representative from ECC attending most of our 

monthly meetings and offering help and advice when 

called upon. For that we thank him and wish him 

good luck in his new role. 

Cllr Amor resigned too this year, as work and family 

provided less time for him to give to the Parish 

Council. We thank Neil for his work and commitment 

to the Council and the residents, for his IT support 

and administration of our website.  

Sadly, though we had to say goodbye to some, we 

happily say hello to others.  

We welcome Stephanie Robinson, our new RFO. 

Stephanie is very experienced and understands the 

need to support best practices for managing PC 

finances; to provide best value for money from our 

budget. With the loss of the Local Council Tax grant 

and reductions in the discretionary grant (which may 

be phased out next year) it may become ever 

increasingly difficult to maintain some of the services 

that Parish Council provide without making an 

increase in the local precept. 

Louise McKinley, Conservative Councillor and Head 

of Brentwood Borough council, was elected on 4th 

May 2017, as our new representative of ECC. The PC 

look forward to working with Louise at Parish Council 

meetings as well as at Borough level.   

ACHIEVEMENTSé 

In summer 2016, funded by a Community Grant, the 

PC oversaw the installation of an outdoor gym on the 

school playing fields. The equipment is inspected by 

2 of our Councillors regularly to ensure it is kept in 

good repair and safe. We hope many of you have 

taken the opportunity of using it as part of your keep 

fit routine. 

2017 will see the installation of 3 defibrillators 

around the villages. The Parish Council applied for a 

lottery grant to purchase and install a life-saving 

defibrillator on St Nicholas Church Hall, St Andrewõs 

Methodist Church Hall and another site within the 

area to be confirmed.   

AIMSé 

As always the aim of the Parish Council is to serve 

the community that incorporates Herongate, Ingrave 

and Herongate Tye. We are diligent in working 

towards sustaining a neighbourhood that retains its 

village ethos, whilst promoting a united community. 

What strengthens our ability to do so, is to have the 

continuing support from you, the residents. We hope 

we do, and we thank you for it. The Parish Council will 

endeavour to work in partnership with Brentwood 

Borough and County Representatives, our Police and 

other supporting organisations within the area. 

Still, we are no closer to seeing a final Local 

Development Plan - or how it will affect us here. We 

hear the new Thames Crossing has been agreed, but 

directed away from our village. Will it have an impact 

on us? Perhaps, we must be a little more patient, 

vigilant, and proactive to ensure whatever decisions 

arise during 2017/18, as a community we will work 

together to do the best for each other. 

Cllr and Chair, Alan Kingsford 
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Ofsted registered childcare especially  

for 2, 3 and 4 year olds 

Positive learning experiences through play in a safe, 

secure, stimulating and caring environment. 

Free funded places for 2, 3 and 4 year olds 

Proprietor: Stephanie Collins. BA Hons, EYP 

St. Nicholas Church Hall, School Lane, 

 Ingrave. CM13 3RB 

Contact: 07768 860481 or 07986 803489  

ingraveplaygroup@outlook.com  

Council Meeting invitation evening 

Community Agents Speaker Ben Lacey-  

at Herongate & Ingrave Parish Council 

meeting ð on 16th May 7pm ð at St 

Nicholas Church Hall. 

Do come along and hear more about the valuable 

work this organisation does for people who find they 

need a bit  more assistance around their property, or 

would like more social interaction since being less 

mobile, or independent. 

Followed by Annual Parish Meeting, then an 

opportunity to 

Meet your Parish Councillors, and enjoy a 

glass of wine, following our meeting.  

Donõt miss a chance to chat to your Councillor, and 

find out more about what Herongate & Ingrave Parish 

Council are currently planning or have completed for 

our community. 

 

HERONGATE & INGRAVE PARISH 

COUNCIL SAY WELCOME TO THEIR 

NEW RESPONSIBLE FINANCIAL 

OFFICER 

Following his move to a new location, David Tooke-

Kirby resigned his office as H&IPCõs Responsible 

Financial Officer (RFO). We warmly welcome our new 

RFO, Stephanie Robinson. 

We look forward to working  closely with Stephanie, 

who we are sure will assist us in managing the 

finances for the Council, in keeping healthy accounts 

and offering her best advice. 

 

INTRODUCTION FROM STEPHANIE 

ROBINSON - RFO 

Hello, 

My name is Stephanie Robinson and, as of 1st May 

2017, I will be taking over from David Tooke-Kirby as 

Responsible Financial Officer for Ingrave and 

Herongate Parish Council. Together with my husband 

and 2 children (aged 5 and 10), I moved to 

Herongate, from Brentwood, in July of last year. 

I originally trained as a Chartered Accountant (ICAEW) 

with London audit firm Hacker Young and from there 

went on to work in industry, as Financial Controller for 

various companies, in London and later for Rainham 

Steel in Essex. 

Since having the children, I have worked from home 

as a freelance accountant to individuals and small 

businesses offering various aspects of book-keeping, 

accounts and reporting work, including filing returns 

with HMRC and Companies House, incorporating 

companies, completing Self-Assessment returns etc. I 

also act as Treasurer for 1st Warley Scout Group, 

although this is a purely voluntary role. 

I look forward to my new role with the Parish Council 

and to what I hope will be a productive working 

relationship. 

Sincerely, 

Stephanie Robinson 
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Plans for a multi-billion pound road tunnel under 

the River Thames between Kent and Essex have 

been unveiled. 

Highways England has announced Option C - 

connecting Tilbury to Gravesend - as its preferred 

route for the Lower Thames Crossing. 

The planned road would run from the M2 in Kent to 

the M25 between junctions 29 and 30 in Essex, 

tunnelling under the Thames east of Gravesend and 

Tilbury. 

A public consultation over the crossing started on 

Tuesday11/04/2017.  

Highways England said it was recommending that 

the new Lower Thames Crossing was built between 

Gravesend and Tilbury and not Option A, which 

would see a new bridge alongside the A282 

Dartford-Thurrock crossing. 

(Extract and pictures from BBC News, 12/4/17 - 

http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk -england-

35408070)  

LOWER THAMES CROSSING ROUTE ð DECISION 

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/lower-thames-crossing-route-options
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DAFFODILS, DAFFODILS 

EVERYWHERE! 

 

"Daffodils" (1804)-extract 

I wander'd lonely as a cloud 

That floats on high o'er vales and hills, 

When all at once I saw a crowd, 

A host, of golden daffodils; 

Beside the lake, beneath the trees, 

Fluttering and dancing in the breezeó. 

By William Wordsworth (1770-1850) 

 

How lucky we have been this year seeing our 

roadsides ablaze with spring yellow; the appearance 

of the daffodils. Seeing the daffodils opening up on a 

sunny day, and we have had a few of those this 

spring, gives us all a fillip after the grey days of 

winter. 

Daffodil bulbs were originally from southern Europe, 

eg Portugal, and North Africa. They have adapted well 

to the English climate, and always delight when in 

glorious bloom. Though the honey bees avoid feeding 

from daffodils as they are poisonous, our squirrels 

love the bulbs and will steal them during winter for a 

tasty snack. 

Bulbs are frost hardy, so long as the bulbs are 

planted between October and December, and as 

deep as your spade will dig. 

The flowering season is short, but the memories they 

invoke are long lasting. 

Letõs have some more daffodils folks! 

Do you know anyone with an interest in wild plants or 

who would like to learn more about them? As the 

weather warms and the days get longer we are 

looking for people to help us.  
The National Plant Monitoring Scheme is helping us 

to understand what is happening to different habitats 

across the UK and is set to run for a number of years. 

The Scheme has been running for two survey 

seasons and over 900 volunteers have signed up and 

been out surveying. One of the reasons the scheme 

has enjoyed such good success in attracting 

volunteers is because of the support of local parish 

councils. Many of these volunteers are new to plant 

surveying and have found the scheme accessible, are 

enjoying taking part and are exploring places to close 

to them and finding out new things. Volunteers are 

supported by materials which are sent to them, online 

resources and free training courses.  
Do you know somebody who enjoys being outside? 

There are still opportunities to get involved with the 

scheme as a volunteer. In fact the more volunteers 

we have the more information is generated allowing 

us to get an even better understanding of what is 

happening in the landscape.  

Who we are and what we need: 
This scheme is a partnership between Botanical 

Society of Britain and Ireland and is backed by the 

government. 

(BSBI)  http://bsbi.org/  
telephone 07971 972529 (mobile) or 0116 270 

4989 (answerphone). 

JNCC  http://jncc.defra.gov.uk/   

Centre for Ecology and Hydrology 

 http://www.ceh.ac.uk/  

(CEH) and Plantlife http://www.plantlife.org.uk/    

 
Volunteers are recruited and supported to survey 5 

plots in a kilometre square close to where they live. 

The plots will be surveyed twice a year. The kilometre 

squares to monitor have been identified by stratified 

random sampling. The plants have been chosen as 

indicators of the health of individual habitats. There 

are 3 levels volunteers can participate at depending 

on confidence and knowledge, and support will be 

provided both through training; web and telephone. 
Botanical Society of Britain & Ireland, 57 Walton 

Road, Shirehampton, Bristol, BS11 9TA 

Volunteers wanted for National Plant 

Monitoring Scheme 

http://www.blupete.com/Literature/Biographies/Literary/Wordsworth.htm
http://bsbi.org/
http://jncc.defra.gov.uk/
http://www.ceh.ac.uk/
http://www.plantlife.org.uk/
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Brentwood Borough Council is to 

crack down on the misuse of the 

Blue Badge parking scheme follow-

ing suspected abuse of the legal 

right to park that the Blue Badge 

allows. The introduction follows 

problems authenticating some blue 

badges which have been used continually at council 

car parks, but are believed to be displayed by drivers 

not entitled to use them.  

Working closely with Brentwood Access Group steps 

have been put in place to limit all day free parking by 

blue badge holders to three hours in all council car 

parks. It is hoped that this will free up and better ro-

tate parking spaces for Blue Badge holders.  

Chairman of Brentwood Access Group Sue Higgins 

said: "We work closely with Brentwood Borough Coun-

cil on mobility matters and we are well aware that 

there are some unscrupulous people using Blue 

Badges to park that are not entitled to benefit from 

them. This type of action obviously prevents those 

who are legitimately attempting to use their Blue 

Badges, from parking in designated disabled spac-

es.  It's a mystery to me why a few people want to 

abuse a Blue Badge, perhaps they would like to take 

on our disabilities as well. We know this abuse hap-

pens a lot and makes life that much more difficult for 

those who are already having to cope with more than 

most people in everyday life."  

Blue Badges have serial numbers that can be 

checked to reveal the sex and age of the blue badge 

holder. This in turn can reveal whether or not the 

badge is being used legitimately. However, once a 

vehicle is parked and the driver has left it can be dif-

ficult to prove misuse. Brentwood Borough Council is 

carrying out improvements to the disabled car park in 

William Hunter Way with an additional bay to be pro-

vided in Hunter Avenue and two extra spaces in Mar-

ket Square Ingatestone.  

Chair of the Police, Finance and Resources Commit-

tee Leader, Cllr Louise McKinlay added: "The chang-

es will benefit the legitimate blue badge holders and 

has the backing of the Brentwood Access Group. 

Those who use other people's badges either to go 

shopping or to park all day, ahead of commuting by 

train are abusing the system and this is simply 

wrong. I hope the changes will help the people who 

need it."  

William Hunter Way disabled spaces are particularly 

valued not only due to its location to the high street 

but also because the facility is geographically on a 

high spot. This means for those with physical difficul-

ties the land is flatter rather than on an incline. 

Brentwood Access Group fully supports this move to 

crack down on the cheats. Brentwood Access Group 

advises all Blue Badge to display their Time Cards as 

well as the badge in all car parks in the Borough.  

Details: Brentwood Access Group via email, the ad-

dress is:  

access2brentwood@btinternet.com  

mailto:access2brentwood@btinternet.com  

We look at all issues of the built environment and 

public services in order to make the Borough better 

for people with disabilities.  

By Lorne Spicer Business Development  

and PR Manager  

Tel: 01277 312630 Out of Hours: 07415 657 557 - 

please leave your name & number in any message 

www.brentwood.gov.uk  

http://www.brentwood.gov.uk/  

orne.spicer@brentwood.gov.uk 

mailto:lorne.spicer@brentwood.gov.uk 

Brentwood Borough Council cracks down on Blue Badge abuse 

NEW: Superfast Essex interactive 

rollout map 
Superfast Essex has been working to improve the 

interactive rollout map at: www.superfastessex.org/

maps<http://www.superfastessex.org/maps>  
We've updated our interactive rollout map to show 

information at property level rather than postcode 

level. Where known we are also providing shorter 

delivery timescales for Phase 2a.  
The additional information may slow down the map 

and you may need to allow extra time for the map to 

load - this is something we are working on.  
If you're having trouble viewing the interactive map, 

please use the postcode checker on our 'Where, 

When and How' page. www.superfastessex.org/

w h e r e , w h e n a n d h o w< h t t p : / /

www.superfastessex.org/where,whenandhow  
Click on this link to view the interactive map http://

e s s e x . a s t u n t e c h n o l o g y . c o m /

atsuperfastsolophase2.html  
**For a small number of users the link will display a 

map at postcode level, if this occurs please clear 

your cache and try again. On newer internet browsers 

this can be done by launching the map page and 

then hitting ctrl+f5.  
If you have any queries or feedback regarding our 

new interactive rollout map, please do not hesitate to 

contact us via our online contact form at: 

www.super fas tessex.org/contac tus<ht tp: / /

www.superfastessex.org/contactus>  

Kind regards,  

Sophie SUPERFAST ESSEX 

javascript:handleMailto('mailto:access2brentwood@btinternet.com');return%20false;
javascript:handleMailto('mailto:access2brentwood@btinternet.com');return%20false;
http://www.brentwood.gov.uk
http://www.brentwood.gov.uk/
javascript:handleMailto('mailto:lorne.spicer@brentwood.gov.uk');return%20false;
javascript:handleMailto('mailto:lorne.spicer@brentwood.gov.uk');return%20false;
http://www.superfastessex.org/maps
http://www.superfastessex.org/maps
http://www.superfastessex.org/maps
http://www.superfastessex.org/where,whenandhow
http://www.superfastessex.org/where,whenandhow
http://www.superfastessex.org/where,whenandhow
http://www.superfastessex.org/where,whenandhow
http://essex.astuntechnology.com/atsuperfastsolophase2.html
http://essex.astuntechnology.com/atsuperfastsolophase2.html
http://essex.astuntechnology.com/atsuperfastsolophase2.html
http://www.superfastessex.org/contactus
http://www.superfastessex.org/contactus
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House Parties, Christenings, 

Funerals, Weddings, Birthday 

Celebrations, Anniversaries  

No  function too small or large.  

Call for information or 

www.bonnecuisine.co.uk 

Followers of H&IPNews Facebook should now be aware of 

the newly posted protocols for using the site. For those 

who are still to view the site here are the rules:  

 

Rules of use  

This page is for information relating to Herongate and 

Ingrave parish council  

1) This page is not a forum, it is for information from 

and relating to the Herongate and Ingrave Parish 

Council. 

2) We cannot allow posts relating to businesses, these 

can be advertised in the parish newsletter (for 

further information contact Helen Kingsford) 

3) The admin will not tolerate language that is deemed 

to be bullying, racist, sexist or purposefully 

provocative etc. Such posts will be deleted. 

4) Posts directed at individuals will be deleted. 

5) Members deemed to have broken any of the above 

rules, will be issued with a warning. If this is not 

heeded, they will be removed from the page. 

6) The admin hold the right to delete any post/

comment and block individuals who go against the 

above rules. 

7) The Admin's rulings are final. 

Herongate Village Hall to be Revived 

Herongate Village Hall looks set to be brought back 

to life after Brentwood Borough Council took steps to 

secure its future.  

As the Custodian Trustee with no other living trustees 

in place, the council is now looking at the options 

available together with the local Parish Council.  

Policy, Finance and Resources Committee Chair and 

Leader of the Council, Cllr Louise McKinlay said: òWe 

have been approached by an interested party that 

wishes to see the hall rejuvenated for the local 

community. This is clearly an opportunity to start to 

seriously look at what the hall means to residents, 

and how they would like to see it used in future. We 

are keen to consider and look at all possibilities and 

will be exploring options including possible Lottery 

funding to assist with renovation costs. The Hall 

could be a special gem in the heart of Herongate.ó  

The Charity Commission has already indicated it is 

happy to appoint the Council sole trustee, and 

council officers will now research and report on the 

various options.  

Herongate Church Hall dates from the late 19th 

century and is formerly a school located on a 

triangular patch between Brentwood Road and 

Cricketers Lane. As a non-designated heritage asset 

which has contributed to the Herongate Village 

community for over 100 years  the Council are keen 

to secure its long term conservation with a future 

viable use in conjunction with advice and support 

from their Conservation and Historic Buildings Team.  

brentwood.gov.uk 

Herongate & Ingrave Parish News 

Facebook Site 

WE ARE LOOKING FOR PHOTOS OF 

HERONGATE & INGRAVE 
If you are a keen photographer, or just happen to 
have captured a photo that would delight our 
residents, do send them to the Parish Clerk for 

inclusion into the website gallery. 

To view existing photos go to: 

www.herongateandingravepc.org.uk 

and click on link to ôphoto galleryõ. 

*Please ensure that you have permission to publish if the 

photo contains members of public, especially children, and 

private dwellings. 


